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	Minutes of Full School Board Meeting 
	

	Held on:
	Wednesday, 6 April 2011
	

	                         Deanery House, Hambrook, Bristol
	

	
	


Present:


Robin While, Chair
Bill Irish, Director School of Primary Care

Paul Main, Deputy Director, School of Primary Care
Ian Kelham, Vice Chair

Michael Harris, APD Quality Assurance

Phil Grimmer, APD Recruitment 

Becca Duffy, APD Bath

Holly Hardy, APD Bristol, S Glos & N Somerset

Jim Morison, APD Gloucestershire

Steve Holmes, APD Somerset

Jon Elliman, APD Swindon & Wilts

Susan Hartnell-Beavis, Lay Chair
James Playfair, GP Trainers & Clinical Supervisors Representative

Rupa Parmar, LMC Representative

Anne Whitehouse, Central Leadership Scholar

Clare Whittle, KTP School Support

Jackie Pullin, GP Co-Ordinator
Visitors:  Koyes Ahmed, Kirstie Pearson
1
Apologies & Introductions

Alison Amos, Andrew Blythe, John Edwards, Richard Gale, Pam Gates, Geoff Hogg, Anita Narshi, Shara Paulo, Andrew Platt, Sarah Purdy, Davinder Sandhu, Joe Unsworth, Mark Vose, Richard Wharton.
Phil Grimmer has replaced Ian Kelham as APD Recruitment.  Phil is an experienced APD from the Defence Deanery where he had responsibility for GP ST within the RAF.
Koyes Ahmed attended this meeting on behalf of Anita Narshi, Chair GP ST Committee, whilst Kirstie Pearson attended on behalf of Sarah Purdy, Severn Faculty RCGP Representative.

Robin wished his disappointment to be recorded regarding the lack of members attending this meeting.  

2 Minutes of last Full School Board meeting held on 6 October 2010 & Mini School Board meeting held on 12 January 2011


The minutes from both meetings were approved as accurate records.  

October 2010 meeting, item 12, Active College Membership: Bill and Robin have written to Bill Reath, Chairman of the RCGP Education Committee asking for his view on which qualifications should our trainers and clinical supervisors hold.  No response has been forthcoming to date.  In view of this, it was decided that this matter would remain as existing i.e. MRCGP or equivalent, and the item was discharged.

October 2010 meeting, item 17, GP ST Issues: This item was also discharged as the SoPC has complied with the national guidelines for notifying the salary bandings for banded and unbanded trainee rotations.  The salary bandings are published on our website so trainees can view these prior to applying for placements.
3 Matters Arising

Nothing to report.
4 Report from Director SoPC


The attached report was tabled and presented at the meeting by Bill Irish.  
Bill expressed his thanks to both Paul Main and Shara Paulo for deputising for him at short notice due to his recent absence and also to Ian Kelham for his expertise and dedication whilst in the role of APD for GP Recruitment & Selection.  He also mentioned the recent appointments of new members of staff within the School notably Phil Grimmer and Anthony Curtis and summarised the continuing impact of financial constraints on the School, the School’s contribution to educational research and our successful recent GP recruitment event.  
5
Chairman’s Actions


The four Chairman’s Actions submitted requesting deferral of their re-approval dates were granted to the GP trainers/clinical supervisors concerned i.e. Peter Foreman, Frank Mulder, Kim Hearn and Helen Osborn.  
            Action:  Jackie to notify all parties concerned and update the Intrepid database.

            PMN:     Completed 8 April 2011.
6
Trainer Approval/Re-Approval Applications

All nine GP trainer approval applications and 26 GP trainer re-approval applications presented to the Board by the appropriate patch APD were approved.  

With regard to the re-approval of the following trainers, Robin wished to extend his congratulations to these GP trainers on their attainment of an “A” grade recommendation for their practices by the patch APDs:

· Martin Blackwell & Robin Davidson, St Augustine’s Surgery in Keynsham 
· Damian Kenny of the Walnut Tree Practice in Dursley   
· Michelle Hayes & Michael Andrew of Yorkley Health Centre near Lydney 

Action: Jackie to notify all parties concerned and update the Intrepid database.
PMN:    Completed 11 & 12 April 2011.
7
Clinical Supervisor Approval/Re-Approval Applications

Only one application for clinical supervisor approval was presented to the School Board members i.e. Michele Cameron, St Augustine’s Surgery in Keynham, Bristol.  This was approved.  

Action: Jackie to notify Michele Cameron and other parties concerned and update the Intrepid database.  


            PMN:    Completed 11 April 2011.  
8
Retirements & Resignations 

No retirements were submitted on this occasion.  

Ian Garbutt, Bedminster Family Practice, will not apply for his GP trainer re-approval when it is due for renewal in July 2011.  He was approved as a trainer in 2000 and will remain in practice.  Other GP trainers are located at this practice.


Steve Pratt, Portland Practice, St Paul’s Medical Centre, Cheltenham, has decided to resign from training with effect from end July 2011 once his current ST3 registrar completes training.  He has been a GP trainer since 1990.  Steve will remain in practice and Sally Davies, his colleague who has recently attended a New Trainers’ Course, will be submitting a GP trainer application for approval in due course. 

Action:   Jackie to send standard letter and certificate of recognition to these GPs and update Intrepid database.
            PMN:      Completed 8 April 2011.
9 SoPC Website – School Board Matters

A list of approval and re-approval dates for GP trainers and clinical supervisors has been uploaded on the SoPC website segregated by patch area.  Michael Harris pointed out that this data should be available in the public domain.  This information will be updated shortly after each School Board meeting in order that supervisors can check their current approval or re-approval status.  The information can be found via http://primarycare.severndeanery.org/quality_assurance/school_board.  Against this link, the School Board Constitution and minutes will also be available.

10 Intrepid Update – Records for GP Trainers & Clinical Supervisors

Michael Harris presented the attached paper.  Intrepid is continuing to become a more useful tool for the SoPC.  Work has now commenced looking into the GP VTS hospital posts we have recorded on Intrepid and ensuring these are in line with the Learning Development Agreement (LDA).  We can also utilise the data input on Intrepid for paying CPD grants, etc.  
11 Retirement of Ian Kelham as SoPC Vice Chair and GPE Representative
Please refer to item 12.  Ian was thanked for his contributions whilst in these roles as well as his role as APD GP Recruitment.
12 Nominations of Posts on the SoPC Board
As per the School Board Constitution, every three years the committee officer posts of Chair and Vice-Chair are due for re-election at the April meeting.  As Ian Kelham also wishes to relinquish his post as GPE representative, this post has now been divided as GPE pre-CCT rep and GPE post-CCT rep.  

A letter was distributed to all School Board members on 21 February 2011 asking for nominations for these posts by the closing date of 29 March 2011.   The following nominations were agreed by the Board members present at the meeting:
Chair:  Robin While re-elected.

Vice Chair: Ian Kelham re-elected.

GPE pre-CCT representative: Sheila Pietersen, Bristol GPE, elected.

GPE post-CCT representative: Pippa Stables, Bristol GPE, elected.

Both Robin and Ian duly accepted their roles for a further term whilst Pippa and Sheila were informed by E-mail of this result on 7 April and formally notified and congratulated by Bill and Robin on behalf of the School Board on 12 April by letter.
13 Annual QA Reports for Bristol, Gloucestershire & Somerset and Comments from SoPC’s Quality Team


Patch reports for Bristol and Somerset in full are available via our website at http://primarycare.severndeanery.org/quality_assurance/qa_reports_and_visits/patch_qa_reports_and_visits  These documents are password protected.  Please type “SevernSchool” (case sensitive) for access.

Paul Main commented on the highlights, observations and areas requiring improvement or development for the Gloucestershire patch.  Paul was the lead visitor for the visit on 23 March 2011.  Michael Harris addressed the same issues for Bristol and Somerset as he was the lead visitor on the visits which took place on 23 February and 19 January respectively.  
Jim Morison stated that the Gloucestershire GPE team felt that being visited annually was time consuming and resource could be better spent on other matters e.g. day release courses for trainees.  Michael Harris responded by stating that the annual visits should be classed as progress updates rather than full reports and to that end evidence could be seen year on year on progress and developments made within each patch.
14 QA Visit Report to Bath by Somerset presented by Steve Holmes with reply from Becca Duffy


The visit to the Bath GP Education team took place on 16 March 2011.  Steve Holmes presented his report; copy attached, which gave Somerset’s findings, feedback and recommendations.  The overall impression was that the day was full, worthwhile and his team were very impressed with Bath’s relationships and innovative ideas some of which Somerset would introduce.  Steve made particular mention of the CSA preparation course organised and delivered by Karen Prees, a member of Bath’s GPE team, which was innovative and worthy of wider dissemination throughout all patches.  

Becca Duffy then responded by showing a PowerPoint presentation; a set of hand-outs produced from this presentation is attached.  The Bath GPE team found the visit useful, supportive, liberating and felt the timing of the visit was excellent as it occurred just before their annual planning day.

Robin thanked both Steve and Becca for their presentations.  Robin requested that for future QA visit presentations, GPE attendance should be encouraged from both visiting and visited patches.    

Items 15 – 19: Quality Panel Reports for Bath, Bristol, Gloucestershire, Somerset and Swindon & Wilts 

These reports are available via our website at http://primarycare.severndeanery.org/quality_assurance/qa_reports_and_visits/quality_panel_reports.  

The grading recommendations used for both GP trainee practice placements and hospital posts are as follows:

· A   = Excellent (superb continued improvement)

· B   = Satisfactory (3-year approval, no significant problems)

· C1 = Action & Feedback (3-year approval, significant problems identified)

· C2 = Action Soon (major problems identified, re-approval shortened to 12 months)

· D   = Unsatisfactory & Immediate Action (Dean of School normally involved) 


This process is very helpful and formative and many positive comments were received as well as improvements made on previous gradings for some posts.


Action:  Where hospital posts are under scrutiny, on behalf of the SoPC Board,      Robin and Bill to highlight concerns and make recommendations to Davinder Sandhu, Postgraduate Dean, and Stuart Cook, Deanery Quality APD.  The Board will  review such posts and the progress made at the October meeting.
15 Quality Panel Report for Bath


No trainee posts causing concern.  Please see attached reports from meetings held on 19 January and 10 February 2011.  
16 Quality Panel Report for Bristol, S Glos & N Somerset


Concern was expressed for three posts within the Weston General Hospital (Obs & Gynae, A & E and Gastroenterology) plus one post at Frenchay Hospital (Care of the Elderly).  Holly Hardy gave her assurance that these were under scrutiny and further visits are planned.  
17 Quality Panel Report for Gloucestershire


Five hospital posts (Cardiology, Oncology/Palliative Care, Paediatrics, Respiratory, Trauma & Orthopaedics) were graded C or below.  Safety issues for patients, lack of support from supervisors mainly during OOH and a poor level of staffing were reasons for the “D” grade for the T & D post.   
18 Quality Panel Report for Somerset


Action:  Steve Holmes.  Deferred for consideration at the next Full School Board meeting.

19 Quality Panel Report for Swindon & Wilts.


Three hospital posts (Elderly Care, Obs & Gynae and Psychiatry) were graded C or below with the Elderly Care trainee post giving the most concern.  The hospital consultant is acutely aware of the lack of support and agrees with the observations made.  Although based on the same site as the Great Western Hospital in Swindon, the Intermediate Care Unit is independent.  
Action:  Robin While to write to Stuart Cook about the three posts (A&E Weston, T&O Gloucester and CoE Swindon) causing patient safety concerns.  Cc to relevant DME and to the PCT Chief Executive.
20 SoPC 2010 Annual Report to RCGP & Deanery

This report is available via our website at http://primarycare.severndeanery.org/quality_assurance/qa_reports_and_visits/training_report_to_rcgp_and_deanery
Items 21 – 24: OOH Service Provider QA Visit Reports

These visit reports are available via our website http://primarycare.severndeanery.org/quality_assurance/qa_of_out_of_hours_training.  The grading recommendation given to each of the OOH service providers is based upon the same criteria as the GP trainee hospital and training practice posts.  Visits to OOH providers correspond with trainer approvals and re-approvals i.e. a maximum of three years’ approval/re-approval subject to any major changes or concerns.
21 OOH Service Provider QA Visit Report – Harmoni 
 
The visit took place on 17 November 2010 and the lead visitor was Holly Hardy who also presented her report.  The grade recommended for this provider is “B”.  Harmoni is a large national OOH provider with 13 -15% OOH coverage in England.  Harmoni North Somerset benefits from being part of this large organisation with good processes and robust systems in place and is the largest provider of these services within the South West.  As experience of GP training develops within North Somerset together with the move to a new Urgent Care Centre, there will be opportunity for growth and innovation.  An “A” grade would be anticipated in this instance.
22 OOH Service Provider QA Visit Report – Urgent Care Services (UCS) SW Ambulance Service


The visit took place on 11 December 2010 and the lead visitor was Steve Holmes accompanied by Becca Duffy, Mark Vose and Susan Hartnell-Beavis.  This organisation provides OOH coverage throughout Dorset and Somerset and is based in Bournemouth.  The team were impressed by UCSs enthusiasm for training and willingness to engage in the QA process.  The organisation appears very receptive to offering potential training opportunities for GP STs.  The grade recommended for this provider is “B”.
23 OOH Service Provider QA Visit Report – Wiltshire Medical Services (WMS)


Becca Duffy, Jon Elliman and John Kyffin together with Carrie Ladd, ST3 registrar who has previously worked sessions for this provider, plus Jo Cullen, a representative from Wilts PCT, visited this organisation on 24 March 2011.  The recommended grade given was “B” and Jon presented the report.   The visitors felt the highlights of the visit were as follows:-

· High quality evidence was presented with an excellent engagement of the QA process demonstrated.  
· Involvement of local trainers in OOH service remains at high levels.

· Capacity and flexibility to take trainees – able to take trainees from Bath for telephone triage experience which they do not get with BEMs.  

· Useful information about service easily available on the intranet.  The Education Audit Service produces the documentation with this OOH provider.  

· Potential to give trainees a high level of audit data on their work.  Many local trainers assist with this OOH service.
24 OOH Service Provider QA Visit Report – Gloucestershire PCT


The visit took place on 16 February 2011 and Jim Morison was the lead visitor.  The OOH service for Gloucestershire is provided by the PCT.  With its organisation, information management, regular clinical governance, a large number of local trainers and an annual development day for all staff, the visitors were very impressed and the grade recommended for this OOH service is “A”.   
Action: Jackie to write to each of the above OOH providers notifying them of their approval as an OOH learning environment.

25 Out of Hours Training Policy, SoPC, Severn Deanery


Becca Duffy presented the draft policy and attached documentation outlining a 3-year approval and re-approval process, an appraisal process and a schedule of approved OOH clinical supervisors which could be produced and maintained.  

Robin and Bill commended Becca on a very impressive and comprehensive piece of work and all Board members confirmed their agreement in rolling out this OOH training policy.   
26 GP Appraisal Progress Report


Nothing to report.

27 GMC 2010 Trainee Survey Results


Clare Whittle presented the attached papers and advised that the data is available on the SoPC website.  
The response rate for the 2010 GMC trainee survey for Severn Deanery increased from 85% in 2009 to 97.6% in 2010.  This was the highest response rate nationally.  The response rate for GP trainees in 2010 was 98%.
28 GP F2 Report


Michael Harris presented the attached report.  It was deemed important that the SoPC has more involvement with the Foundation School.  Many F2 doctors found GP training practice placements very positive.  
Bill mentioned that the SoPC has received funding for more F2 doctors to spend time at GP practices so the intention is to utilise this and increase the number of F2 placements to 55%.  Also, generally, it was felt the F2 workload is too low and a possible model is currently being developed to rectify this situation.  
The Board felt the items mentioned in Michael’s report were good guidelines but we need to take account of the experience each F2 doctor has prior to being placed at a training practice. 
29 GP Trainee Excellence Awards


Anne Whitehouse discussed the award categories and selection criteria for the GP Trainee Excellence Awards and the Small Group Awards.  The award ceremony has been scheduled for the evening Wednesday, 27 July 2011 and will be held at Engineers House in Bristol in conjunction with another event organised by the Faculty.  GP trainees, all School Board members and GP trainers will be invited to attend.  GP trainers who have trainees shortlisted for any awards will be particularly encouraged to attend.  
30 GP ST Issues

Koyes Ahmed informed the Board that generally the GP trainees have fed back positive comments regarding their placements and progress.   The recent careers fair received very positive feedback across the patches.  However, a concern was raised that several trainees feel that the study leave funding towards studying for an MSc would be more appropriately directed towards other courses especially as the study leave budget is reduced year on year.  Bill Irish clarified that if this allocation of funds was not utilised then it would be reduced and that the funding for the MRCGP course does not come out of the study leave budget.  When applying for funding, the trainee should bear in mind that study leave is approved for study for courses/exams relevant to GP only.  
Anne Whitehouse commented that funding provided by Severn SoPC for CSA and AKT courses is superior to that offered by other SoPCs.  Koyes will inform the GP ST Committee accordingly.  

Action:  Patch APDs to modify information presented to ST1s at the start of their year as to how funding would be made available for Masters, etc.   
The GP ST Committee has introduced a forum to liaise with DocCom to update the trainee section on the SoPC website.  

Action: After liaising with our IT manager, Shara Paulo to convey to trainees whether they can continue utilising our website.  
31 Defence Deanery Progress Report


Nothing to report.

32 Any Other Business


Jonathan Williams, ex GP trainer at Portishead Medical Centre who resigned from training after 15 years at the January 2011 School Board, has offered his assistance in facilitating OOH supervision courses and VTS teaching of Sports Medicine.


Action: Patch APDs to consider whether Jonathan’s offer would be useful and liaise with him accordingly.  

It was decided that with effect from the next Full School Board meeting, progress reports from the RCGP and LMC representatives would be reinstated as regular agenda items.

33 Date for July 2011 Mini School Board Conference Call

It was agreed this would be scheduled after this meeting.


PMN: With agreement from Robin, Bill and Ian, this has been scheduled for Thursday pm, 7 July 2011. 
34 Dates for next Full School Board meeting & during 2012 

The date of the next Full School Board meeting is Wednesday, 5 October 2011 commencing at 1.00 pm in the Blackwell Room, 1st Floor, Deanery House, preceded by a buffet lunch from 12.30 pm.
The dates of the 2012 Full School Board meetings are Wednesday, 4 April 2012 and Wednesday, 3 October 2012.  Both will take place in the Blackwell Room, 1st Floor, Deanery House.

